MINUTES OF THE UPPER DEVERILLS PARISH COUNCIL MEETING  

held in the VILLAGE HALL on Wednesday, 8th July 2009

Present: 
Councillor Lady Wheeler (Chairman)

Councillors Blue, Greenwood and Shuler

County Councillor de Rhé Philipe

WPC Caroline Wright

Mrs Sarah Jeffries

436.  Acceptance of apologies for absence – Councillor Fagan

437.  Open Session for members of the public 

· PCSO Wright suggested that on a quarterly basis, a member of her team attend the Parish Council meeting to meet members of the public who wished to raise issues with the police.  This will be publicised and dates organised through the Clerk.  Suggestions as to how this would operate are welcomed.                                                                              Action Clerk
· The Chairman enquired about speed restriction labels to be attached to refuse bins.  These have been trialled in Pewsey, but the round signs used may not be legal whereas triangular signage might be acceptable.  Costs and funding will be considered as the problem of speeding is a priority for the police.  PCSO Wright spoke about mobile speed restriction signs, the cost and use of which could be shared between several Parish Councils.

438.  To receive declarations of interests – None declared
439.  To confirm and sign the minutes of the last meeting

The minutes of the meeting held on 11th March were accepted as true records.  The financial statement was agreed.    

Proposed:   Councillor Blue  
Seconded:  Councillor Shuler

440.  Chairman’s Announcements

a. The Chairman welcomed Mrs Sarah Jeffries to the meeting, who will be taking over from the current Clerk as from 1st August 2009.

b. The Chairman advised receipt of an updated definitive map of the area and this will be circulated to Councillors. The Village Hall Committee will be asked if a laminated copy might be displayed in the village hall.
 This issue will be discussed at the September meeting.







                                              Action Clerk
441. Standing Orders alteration

It was agreed that the alteration to Standing Orders Planning Section 13 which was agreed at the January meeting but to be ratified finally at this meeting, be adopted.  Standing Orders will be changed accordingly.







            Action Clerk




Proposed:  Councillor Blue

Seconded Councillor Shuler

442. Parish Archive

Councillor Shuler queried the future of Parish Archives.  Mr Michael Mounde was asked to chair a Parish Archive committee.  He will contact people originally involved to assess current interest in the project, gauge its relevance, examine whether it could be combined with Environment Agency surveys and see how it might combine with the Victoria Museum History project.  Mr Mounde will report back to the meeting in September.      
443. Seat at Kingston Deverill bridge

Councillor Shuler had sought public opinion which has shown that the seat originally at Kingston Deverill, but washed away by flood water, was used particularly by the elderly.  Residents might be prepared to contribute to a new seat and it was suggested that the Parish Council could be asked to offer some funding.  Mrs Jeffries mentioned that O2  Grants may be available and Councillor Shuler will pursue this. 
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444. Broadband – update from Working Group

Councillor Greenwood reported that residents had found internet connections particularly unreliable and slow.  A BT engineer claimed that the problems lay mainly with the internal wiring of these properties, although external copper wiring is also a factor.  Work on this will improve speed and reliability, but costs for works to trees must be borne by owners.

Short lengths of copper wiring have been replaced and a length from Kingston Deverill to Monkton Deverill over 0.5 miles has been renewed.  Councillor Greenwood urged residents to continue complaining to their internet provider.

Councillor Greenwood referred to a lengthy report by Lord Carter which goes into detail about internet problems in rural areas, amongst other topics.  More than 1 in 10 UK households do not get satisfactory service (<2Mbs).  This will be corrected by 2012.

Another meeting of the Broadband Working Group is planned for August.  The Chairman thanked Councillor Greenwood for his and his team’s valuable work on this.

445.  Parish Steward

Tasks to be carried out:

1) Clear foliage around all signs in the three parishes.

2) Sweep gravel on road where The Street meets the B3095 in Monkton Deverill

3) Paint the railings white on both sides at Brixton Deverill bridge. (This has been requested before but not done). 







Action Clerk
446. River Deverill - update

Councillor Shuler confirmed that the Environment Agency caravan will be at the Village Fete and residents are encouraged to visit the caravan and raise any issues relevant to them. She had also given details of this in the July edition of the Parish News.  There is concern that if the Environment Agency go ahead and adopt the river, additional rules and regulations will cause riparian owners additional work.

Councillor Shuler suggested that the Parish Council could find a Flood Warden and queried whether the Parish Council’s Public Liability insurance would cover this.

A meeting will be arranged to include Longbridge Deverill and Crockerton Parish Council to take place in early October.  The Clerk will liaise with those concerned.

The Chairman thanked Councillor Shuler for her continued good work on river issues.

            Action Clerk

447.  B3095/A303 - update

1) Councillor Blue reported that Mr Albert Lee had attended the last InterRoute-Highways meeting on these routes and details are as follows:

i) Work will commence in July 09 and will peak between November 09 and February/March 2010 when there will be part/full closures.

ii) Diversion routes remain the same.

iii) A weight restriction will be in force.
                   Action Councillor de Rhé Philipe
iv) A meeting will be arranged with Wiltshire Council, InterRoute and the Police to consider what contingency plans should be put in place if there is a significant increase in traffic, with graduated levels of response dependant upon traffic volume.

2) Wiltshire Council is awaiting its consultants’ report on weight restrictions.  Councillor de Rhé Philipe disputed the necessity for involvement of the Area Boards and will look into this.  It is anticipated that the restriction would potentially come into effect  by 2011.

3) Speed monitors are being used for two-week periods.    Action Councillor de Rhé Philipe
4) Kerb stones have been requested at the B3095/Hindon Road junction.  Councillor de Rhé Philipe warned that there is a legal issue with kerb stones which might need consideration.

5) Wiltshire Council would assist with litter collection on the B3095 and the suggested time for this to be carried out by WC and local residents is September/October this year.

Councillor de Rhé Philipe and PCSO Wright left the meeting














3. 

448.  Planning

There were no new applications to consider.

Council discussed Burtons Farm and noted that Mr Ian Ward, Planning Officer, is keeping a watching brief on developments.

Permission has been granted for extension/alterations to Laurel House, Brixton Deverill.

Concern was expressed that a concrete slab may be encroaching on agricultural land at Deepwater Cottage, Kingston Deverill.  The Clerk was asked to contact Mr Matthew Perks, Planning Officer, to seek his advice.

Erection of a garage at Smoke Alley, 98 Monkton Deverill has been refused.

No further information has been received about Zeals Lorry Park.  Councillor Blue will check this.






           Action Councillor Blue and Clerk

 449.  Clerk’s report and correspondence received

The Clerk thanked Councillors for the good relationship enjoyed by her during the five years of working with them.  She was presented with book tokens for which she expressed sincere gratitude.


450. Matters raised by Councillors – for information only

Councillor Blue raised the question of having a defibrillator in Upper Deverills, but concern was expressed by several members.

Councillor Shuler had attended the Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty forum where the following topics were covered:

· The main topic had been rural roads and the problems caused by HGVs, speeding and litter and their effect on the landscape and tranquility of the area.

· 16 vehicle loggers buried along BOATs by Pathwatch which estimate the weighload of vehicles passing over them are being used to help police evaluate this problem of misuse of these byeways.

· Studies are being conducted to evaluate the decline of bird populations on farmland.

· Research is being carried out to determine how ancient woodland can be protected and increased to enhance these valued areas.

The meeting closed at 8.50pm

The next meeting of the Parish Council will take place on Wednesday 9th September 2009, at 7.30pm in Upper Deverills Village Hall

All are welcome to attend.
